Statement by the Russian Federation


Thank you. 


Mr. Chairman, we have gathered here 45 years after the adoption of one of the most remarkable documents of our time - the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. We have gathered in the hope of taking a new and important step in defence of human rights throughout the world. We now have before us the documentary outcome of our efforts. In very many respects it is imperfect and incomplete, sometimes extremely ambiguous, but it is already clear that the work that we have all accomplished during these two weeks has not been altogether in vain. I should like to say a few words about something which the delegation of the Russian Federation considers particularly important. 


The idea of the universality of human rights - I should say rather the idea that the law stands outside politics or, if you like, above politics - has nevertheless been confirmed at this Conference. The final document has confirmed that every individual belongs to the human family in general and its neither the property nor an instrument of the State and that human rights are therefore not the internal affair of any one country. In the past it was precisely our country, the former Soviet Union, which initiated the sad tendency to evade control or criticism by invoking sovereignty and non-interference in internal affairs. We spread this cunning idea throughout the world, pressing it on many. Unfortunately our resourceful disciples are still numerous and active. We therefore feel a special responsibility and are particularly satisfied that we have been able to record, in the final document, that the defence of all human rights is a subject of legitimate concern to the international community and that, notwithstanding the specific circumstances of different States, every one of them has a responsibility, notwithstanding those specific circumstances, to promote and defend all human rights and fundamental freedoms. 


In conclusion, allow me to congratulate all of us on the fact that we have had the patience, courage and wisdom to take this obviously insufficient, obviously small but very important step towards a more equitable and kinder world. I should also like to say a few kind words to the organizers of our Conference and to thank its hosts - hospitable Austria and its beautiful capital. 


Thank you. 

